Home > Barker, Penelope

Barker, Penelope

Barker, Penelope

by Michael G. Martin, Jr., 1979; Revised December 2021 See also: <u>Edenton Tea Party (NC Archives & History</u>)^[2]

1728-1796



Mrs. Penelope Barker/President of

the Edenton Tea Party of 1774 [3] Penelope Barker, revolutionary patriot, was born in Edenton [4], Chowan County [5]. Her parents were Samuel Padgett, physician and planter, and Elizabeth. Penelope Barker's mother, Elizabeth Blount Padgett, was the daughter of John Blount [6] and his wife and Elizabeth (Davis), and the granddaughter of prominent Chowan planter and political leader James Blount [7] and his wife Anne (Willis).

Penelope had two sisters: Elizabeth, who married John Hodgson [8], a noted Edenton attorney; and Sarah, who married Joseph Eelbeck, a physician. While still in her teens, Penelope was shaken by a series of tragic blows. Within a year, death claimed her father and her sister Elizabeth. She quickly learned the meaning of responsibility, for the Hodgson household and Elizabeth's children, Isabella, John, and Robert, were placed in her care. In 1745, John Hodgson and Penelope Padgett were married. Two sons, Samuel (1746–55) and Thomas (1747–72), were born of this union. The marriage was a short one, however, for in 1747, Hodgson died.

Again Penelope was forced to assume heavy burdens: the care of five children and the management of the Hodgson plantations. A most eligible widow at nineteen, she soon attracted the attention of <u>James Craven</u> [9], local planter and political leader, and they were married in 1751. While no children were born of this union, the marriage did result in a sizable increase in Penelope's wealth. When Craven died in 1755, his extensive estate passed entirely into her hands.

Penelope was only twenty-seven when James Craven died, and her beauty, coupled with her great wealth, attracted many suitors. One of the most prominent of these was widower <u>Thomas Barker</u> [10] (1713–89), Edenton attorney and member of the assembly, who married Penelope in 1757. Three children were born to the Barkers, none of whom lived to reach the age of one year: little Penelope survived less than two months, Thomas less than nine, and Nathaniel less than ten. In 1761, Penelope was left to manage the household and plantations alone, for in that year Thomas Barker sailed for London to serve as agent for the North Carolina colony. As a result of the <u>American Revolution [11]</u> and the British blockade of American ports, he was forced to remain in England until early September 1778.



Edenton Tea Party, US 17 Business (West Queen Street) in Edenton, Chowan County. Image courtesy of

State Archives of North Carolina. [12]In contrast to most <u>colonial</u> [13] wives, Penelope Barker was well accustomed to single-handedly managing her household and lands. Her character had been tempered by tragedy. She had borne five children and mothered her husbands' four others by previous marriages. By 1761 seven of these children had died, and in 1772 her son Thomas Hodgson died at the early age of twenty-five. The lone surviving child, Betsy Barker, also left Penelope's care through marriage to Colonel William Tunstall, a prominent planter of Pittsylvania County, Va.

As the colonial independence movement grew in intensity, with an increase in riots and other extralegal activities in opposition to British taxation, Penelope, because of her husband's position, probably realized as much as any other person in North Carolina the potential costs of such actions. Thus, her leadership of fifty-one Edenton women, on 25 Oct. 1774, in open opposition to <u>Parliament's Tea Act of 1773</u>^[14] must have been well considered. The choice of a tea party as the form for such an action is not surprising. The tea party was in the colonies, as in Britain, the most socially acceptable of gatherings, often including both men and women. Meeting at the home of Elizabeth King, wife of an Edenton merchant, with Penelope Barker presiding, the ladies signed the following resolve: "We the Ladyes of Edenton, do hereby solemnly engage not to conform to ye pernicious Custom of Drinking Tea, or that we, the aforesaid Ladyes, will not promote ye wear of any manufacture from England, until such time that all Acts which tend to enslave this our Native Country shall be repealed." This episode might well have passed unnoticed by history if a caricature depicting the "Edenton Tea Party" had not appeared in the *Morning Chronicle and London Advertiser* [15] on 16 Jan. 1775.

Following the Revolution, Penelope led a more subdued life in Edenton, finally welcoming the return of her husband in 1778 and mourning his passing in 1789. She outlived Barker another seven years and in 1796 was buried beside him in the Johnston family graveyard at <u>Hayes Plantation [16]</u>, near Edenton. The only known portrait of Penelope Barker hangs in the <u>Cupola House [17]</u>, Edenton.

Educator Resources:

Grade 8: Edenton Tea Party. North Carolina Civic Education Consortium. <u>http://civics.sites.unc.edu/files/2012/04/EdentonTeaParty.pdf</u> [18]

Grade 8: Timeless Tea in Celebration of North Carolina Women. North Carolina Civic Education Consortium. <u>http://civics.sites.unc.edu/files/2012/05/TimelessTeaNCWomen.pdf</u> [19]

References:

Hathaway, J.R.B., ed. The North Carolina Historical and Genealogical Register. 1st ed. Vol. 1. Edenton, NC, 1900.

Hayes Collection, 1748–1806 (Southern Historical Collection, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill).

James C. Moore, comp., North Carolina Heroines of the American Revolution (1972).

Lou Rogers, "Penelope Barker," We the People of North Carolina, vol. 2 (Nov. 1944), and Tar Heel Women (1949).

Additional Resources:

Iredell, James, 1751-1799. *Page 511.* Raleigh, N.C. [N.C.]: Division of Archives and History, Dept. of Cultural Resources, 1976-. 1976. <u>https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/papers-of-james-iredell-vol.-2/2149027</u> [20] (accessed March 1, 2013).

Tryon, William, 1729-1788. *Page 149*. Raleigh [N.C.]: Division of Archives and History, Dept. of Cultural Resources, 1980-. 1981. <u>https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/correspondence-of-william-tryon-and-other-selected-papers-volume-2/2148955?item=2232887 [21]</u> (accessed March 1, 2013).

Hayes Collection, 1694-1928 (collection no. 00324). The Southern Historical Collection. Louis Round Wilson Special Collections Library. University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. <u>http://www.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/h/Hayes_Collection.html</u> [22] (accessed March 1, 2013).

Parramore, Thomas C. 1967. <u>Cradle of the colony: the history of Chowan County and Edenton, North Carolina [23]</u> [Edenton, N.C.]: Edenton Chamber of Commerce.

Moore, Elizabeth Vann. 1989. *Guide book, historic Edenton and Chowan County: Edenton, North Carolina, incoporated* <u>1722.</u> [24] [Edenton, N.C.]: Edenton's Woman's Club.

Powell, William Stevens, and Jay Mazzocchi. 2006. *Encyclopedia of North Carolina* [25]. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press.

Dillard, Richard. [from old catalog]. 1906. The historic tea-party of Edenton, October 25th, 1774 [26].

"Tempest in a Teapot," Tar Heel Junior Historian [27] (September 1971): 2-4

Daughters of the American Revolutions website: http://www.ncdar.org/EdentonTeaPartyChapter.htm [28]

Penelope Barker (1728-1796), National Women's History Museum: <u>http://www.nwhm.org/education-resources/biography/biographies/penelope-barker/ [29]</u>

Edenton Historical Commission: http://ehcnc.org/people/penelope-barker/ [30]

The Edenton Tea Party, Learn NC: http://www.learnnc.org/lp/editions/nchist-revolution/4234 [31]

"Barker House." N.C. Highway Historical Marker A-55, N.C. Office of Archives & History. <u>https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?</u> <u>sp=Markers&k=Markers&sv=A-55</u> [32] (accessed March 1, 2013).

"Edenton Tea Party." N.C. Highway Historical Marker A-22, N.C. Office of Archives & History. <u>https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?</u> <u>sp=Markers&k=Markers&sv=A-22</u> [33] (accessed March 1, 2013).

N.C. Council for Women and Domestic Violence Commission, Dept. of Administration.*Page 27*. [Raleigh, N.C.] [N.C.]: N.C. Dept. of Administration, N.C. Council for Women,[1991]. <u>https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/womens-history-month-in-north-carolina-a-salute-to-women-in-history-march-1991-1992./2347525 [34]</u> (accessed March 1, 2013).

North Carolina Council for Women. *Page 87*. [Raleigh, N.C.] [N.C.]: N.C. Council for Women,[2000]. <u>https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/women-of-the-century-a-commemorative-program-of-the-distinguished-women-of-north-carolina-awards-banquet./2347522</u> [35] (accessed March 1, 2013).

Image Credits:

"Mrs. Penelope Barker/President of the Edenton Tea Party of 1774." From the North Carolina Museum of History [3], Raleigh, NC.

Edenton Tea Party, US 17 Business (West Queen Street) in Edenton, Chowan County. Image courtesy of State Archives of North Carolina. Available from <u>https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/marker_photo.aspx?sf=c&id=A-22 [12] (accessed July 25, 2012).</u>

Subjects:

Biographies [36] Political leaders [37] Women [38] Authors: Martin, Michael G., Jr. [39] Origin - location: Edenton [40] From: Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press.[41] User Tags: Lesson Plans [42]

1 January 1979 | Martin, Michael G., Jr.

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/barker-penelope?page=0

Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/barker-penelope [2] https://www.ncpedia.org/edenton-tea-party-0 [3] http://collections.ncdcr.gov/ [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/edenton [5] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/chowan [6] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/blount-john [7] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/blount-blunt-james [8] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/hodgson-john [9] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/craven-james [10] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/barker-thomas [11] https://www.ncpedia.org/americanrevolution [12] https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/marker photo.aspx? sf=c&id=A-22 [13] https://www.ncpedia.org/history/colonial [14] http://www.loc.gov/teachers/classroommaterials/presentationsandactivities/presentations/timeline/amrev/rebelln/ [15] http://newspaperarchive.com/morning-chronicle-and-london-advertiser [16] https://www.ncpedia.org/hayes-plantation [17] https://www.ncpedia.org/cupola-house [18] http://civics.sites.unc.edu/files/2012/04/EdentonTeaParty.pdf [19] http://civics.sites.unc.edu/files/2012/05/TimelessTeaNCWomen.pdf [20] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/papers-of-james-iredell-vol.-2/2149027 [21] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/correspondence-of-william-tryon-and-other-selected-papers-volume-2/2148955? item=2232887 [22] http://www.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/h/Hayes_Collection.html [23] https://www.worldcat.org/title/cradle-of-the-colony-the-history-ofchowan-county-and-edenton-north-carolina/oclc/18166984 [24] https://www.worldcat.org/title/guide-book-historic-edenton-and-chowan-countyedenton-north-carolina-incoporated-1722/oclc/33327417 [25] https://www.worldcat.org/title/encyclopedia-of-north-carolina/oclc/67727572 [26] https://www.worldcat.org/title/the-historic-tea-party-of-edenton-october-25th-1774/oclc/447343881 [27] https://www.worldcat.org/title/tar-heel-juniorhistorian/oclc/6740319 [28] http://www.ncdar.org/EdentonTeaPartyChapter.htm [29] http://www.nwhm.org/educationresources/biography/biographies/penelope-barker/ [30] http://ehcnc.org/people/penelope-barker/ [31] http://www.learnnc.org/lp/editions/nchistrevolution/4234 [32] https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx? sp=Markers&k=Markers&sv=A-55 [33] https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-markerprogram/Markers.aspx?sp=Markers&k=Markers&sv=A-22 [34] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/womens-history-month-in-northcarolina-a-salute-to-women-in-history-march-1991-1992./2347525 [35] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/women-of-the-century-acommemorative-program-of-the-distinguished-women-of-north-carolina-awards-banquet./2347522 [36] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [37] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/political-leaders [38] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/women [39] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/martin-michael-g [40] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal-56 [41] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no [42] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/user-tags/lesson-plans